

THE MARTIN COUNTY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS
REGULAR MEETING

July 9, 2024
MINUTES

The Martin County Commissioners convened in a regular session on Tuesday, July 9, 2024, in the Commissioners’ Room at the Courthouse located at 129 Main Street, Shoals, Indiana.  Commissioners present were President Paul R. George, Commissioner Aaron Summers, and Commissioner Cody Roush.  Also present was Auditor Michelle Norris.
The meeting was called to order with the Pledge to the Flag at 5:30 pm.  The minutes from the regular meeting of June 25, 2024, were approved with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
Commissioner Roush stated he had a question regarding hand tools that were purchased from Napa Auto Parts charged by the Surveyor’s Office.  Commissioner Roush stated he would like to see a receipt for that purchase and did not know why the Surveyor would need hand tools from Napa.  The Claims and Allowances were approved with the stipulation that Commissioner Roush see the receipt from Napa for that purchase with a motion made by Commissioner Roush, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, the motion passed.  
RE: HIGHWAY UPDATES & BRIDGE INPECTION LETTERS OF INTEREST

Highway Superintendent Scott Seals stated the mowermax is down with a pump needing replaced.  Superintendent Seals asked residents to make sure their driveway culverts are cleaned out.  The department is doing patching, brush cutting, mowing, and ditch work.  Superintendent Seals stated the 2023-2 CCMG labor has been finished with the paperwork to be completed soon.  Superintendent Seals stated there was a pre-conference held last week to discuss starting part of CCMG 2024-1 at the end of this month.  

President George stated there was a 20% match for tree mitigation due as part of the Brickyard Bridge project, bridge #58, in the amount of $23,840.  President George stated since this was not budgeted in the highway’s budgets, the Commissioners had discussed possibly paying it out of ARPA.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to approve $23,840 for tree mitigation from APRA, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.

President George stated today is the deadline for bridge inspection letters of interest.  The interest letters could not be opened tonight due to the attorney not being present, but Superintendent Seals will meet with Attorney Lett and make sure the correct paperwork has been submitted before the committee meets to review the applications.  Auditor Michelle Norris stated letters of interest were received by Kapur, Inc.; Butler, Fairman & Seufert; RQAW; USI Consultants; and HWC Engineering.  President George stated the Commissioners will set up a three-to-five-person committee to score the packets.  A motion was made by Commissioner Roush to establish a five-person committee to review and score the bridge inspection letters of interest, seconded by Commissioner Summers.  All in favor, motion passed.  The committee will be comprised of the three Commissioners, Superintendent Seals, and Mr. Andy Ringwald.
RE: SHERIFF UPDATE


President George stated he received an inmate count from the Sheriff, who was unable to attend tonight’s meeting.  There are currently eighty-four total inmates with thirty-five of those being from outside of county.  President George stated there will be two new patrol trucks delivered tomorrow.
RE: AMBULANCE UPDATES


Ambulance Director Jeramey Osborn presented to the Commissioners the quarterly report for the service.  Director Osborn stated this report was compiled on the 1st for the previous quarter.  As of the 1st there were 776 total runs in 2024, which is up from 613 at the same time last year.  There has been $229,132 collected in 2024 with $187,236.38 collected in 2023 at this time.  Director Osborn stated the service is averaging about 120 runs per month with 70% of those being transferred to the hospital.  


Director Osborn stated there is an ambulance out of service with brakes being replaced, this being the second truck needing brakes replaced this year.  Director Osborn stated he expects to get the truck back by the end of the week.  

Director Osborn stated he spoke to the Council at their last meeting about purchasing a fourth ambulance.  Director Osborn stated they are unable to do transfers if an ambulance is down for repairs.  Director Osborn stated he has been in contact with Spencer County Ambulance Service who has been looking into buying a new ambulance.  The price Spencer County was quoted for a new ambulance was $320,000 to $395,000 just for the vehicle and does not include any items to outfit the ambulance.  Director Osborn stated the service can buy four or five used ambulances for the cost of brand new.  A used ambulance would come with more maintenance, but Director Osborn stated fiscally that is where he wants to stay.  

Commissioner Roush stated he believes they have done well with the three ambulances they purchased; maintenance has not been too bad.  Director Osborn agreed but stated he has used more of the maintenance budget this year.  Commissioner Roush asked if they were going to put a plan together to change ambulances out at a certain mileage before an ambulance loses all its value.  Director Osborn stated he told the Council if, for example, an ambulance was totaled with a collision with a deer he would be unable to go to the dealership and pick up another ambulance.  Director Osborn stated it will take months to find a used ambulance and right now there is a thirty-month wait period for a new ambulance.  President George asked Director Osborn if he was looking for a fourth ambulance right now, to which Director Osborn responded yes.  Director Osborn stated he has not received approval from the Council to purchase a fourth ambulance, but they are in emergency services and are supposed to be prepared for emergencies, so he believes it is prudent to have a backup.  

President George asked what the mileage was on the three ambulances.  Director Osborn stated all the trucks are diesel.  There are 75,000 on one truck, 54,000 on the second truck, and close to 100,000 on the third truck.  Commissioner Roush asked how often the department is doing transfers.  Director Osborn stated transfers are out there, but because the department has been down a truck they have not been doing the transfers which is cutting into the profit.  Director Osborn stated they could do transfers every day if they had the trucks to do it.  Commissioner Roush stated the transfers are being hindered by not enough equipment, to which Director Osborn agreed.  Director Osborn stated there must be two trucks in the County to cover County needs.  If the third truck is in the shop the transfers must stop.  

Commissioner Roush asked Director Osborn if he could put numbers together to show what they are missing out on and the cost in order to make a decision.  Director Osborn stated if they are solely going off transfers income that would be reasonable, but they also need to be prepared for the inevitability that an ambulance will need to be replaced.  Taxpayer Mary Smith asked if a fourth truck would be able to be dedicated just to transfers.  Director Osborn stated it could, but it would require additional staffing since it would be a second truck staffed all the time.  

President George asked if there were already personnel to run a second truck all the time.  Director Osborn stated if they do solely a transfer truck a few more personnel would be needed.  Commissioner Roush asked if the department was good on staff right now.  Director Osborn stated staff are good as far as keeping the two trucks running.  President George stated it comes to a point where they do not want to get too many people on payroll because they will never be able to keep up with the cost.  Director Osborn stated when current staff are used when doing transfers they are usually on overtime.  President George stated maybe they can pick up some part-time people to do transfers.  President George asked Director Osborn to look into it and come back to the Commissioners.  Commissioner Summers stated he was asked by a community member to thank the ambulance service and first responders for their assistance recently.  
RE: EMA UPDATES


EMA Director Monty Wolf stated EMA helped with traffic during the Catfish Festival parade and with West Boggs fireworks on the 3rd.  There is a director’s meeting on Thursday in Knox County.  The Martin County Fair will start this week with a fire emergency services presentation and a helicopter landing on Friday night.  
RE: BUILDING LOAN PROPOSALS


President George presented proposals of loan rates and terms from two banks for the purchase of the former Old National building in Shoals.  President George stated the proposals were received from German American Bank and Springs Valley Bank and Trust.  President George stated both proposals were very competitive with the only difference in the two was German American offered an interest rate of 5.9% fixed for 18 months while Springs Valley offered 6% fixed for 18 months.  Commissioner Roush stated he is obstaining from the whole process and wants no part in purchasing the building.  Commissioner Roush stated he feels like they overpaid for the building tremendously because there is no one else interested in the building.  Commissioner Roush stated he does not understand how they could spend $385,000 without getting appraisals and would like it on the record he would like to wash his hands of it.  A motion was made by Commissioner Summers to go with the loan from German American Bank at 5.9%, seconded by President George.  Commissioner Roush obstained.  Motion passed.

RE: AUDITOR UPDATES


Auditor Norris stated the ARPA audit is wrapping up and an exit conference will be held on Monday or Tuesday next week.  The State Board of Accounts auditor will be calling tomorrow with a date and time.  


Auditor Norris stated she sent out an email today to all employees regarding cyber security awareness.  Auditor Norris stated there have been a couple of counties who have had cyber security attacks in the last week.  Auditor Norris asked that employees be vigilant and not clink on links in emails or attachments of senders they do not know.  Auditor Norris stated she has reached out to Matrix for guidance on anything else they can be doing.      


Auditor Norris stated the department budget meeting will be held on August 5th and she has sent out the schedule to the department heads.  

With no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 5:56 pm with a motion made by Commissioner Summers, seconded by Commissioner Roush.  All in favor, motion passed.  The next Commissioner meeting will be held Tuesday, July 23, 2024 @ 5:30 pm.  

________________________________



Paul R. George
_________________________________  

Aaron C. Summers






_______________________________


J. Cody Roush




ATTEST:  ____________________________________

    Michelle Norris, Martin County Auditor

Martin


County








